Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes          May 13, 2019
     Memorial Hall
          7:00 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 7 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Matt Marchese and Andrew Baker, Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Media Present:  None
Acceptance of Minutes: Matt presented a motion to accept the minutes of April 29.  Bob seconded the motion, which the Board unanimously approved.
Noteworthy News: 
· Bob thanked the more than 100 residents who came to Annual Town Meeting. He has heard positive feedback concerning some of the changes initiated by the Moderator this year in order to streamline proceedings.
· The Arms Library will host a reopening celebration on May 19.
Department Liaison Reports:

Senior Center – The Senior Center Foundation’s fundraising comedy show was a big success. A volunteer appreciation event was held recently. Volunteered hours saved the Center $25,000 in the past year. The site, design, and ownership committees of the expansion project will soon be meeting.

Police Department – MassDOT has delayed the start of the Route 2 construction project until after June 1. The Department’s radar sign is repaired and is back near Buckland Shelburne School. The 2008 cruiser is taken off the road; the vehicle would no longer pass inspection.
Town Hall – Renovation of the men’s bathroom will soon be starting. Work will include upgrading the walls, new flooring, and new partitions.
Highway Department – Andrew met with the department regarding the departure of the newest crewmember. He feels that going forward a better evaluation process is needed, with reviews that are more frequent. Employees must have a clear sense of what is expected. The department is getting demonstrations of various models of loaders and backhoes.

Memorial Hall Association – Andrew reported that the Association will soon be meeting to begin the capital campaign process for renovations to the hall.

Pratt Library – The lease agreement was approved at Town Meeting (pending Town Counsel review). The tax credit will be larger than expected.

Village Partnership – The Partnership will be meeting at the end of the month. Despite lack of funding, the involved parties are committed to being a “talking” partnership. Andrew said there are plenty of opportunities for village projects; it is a matter of people coming forward to make them happen.
Appointments: None
Old Business:
Proposed Pratt Memorial Library Building Lease – Town Counsel is still in the process of reviewing the lease. Bob noted that the Legal Expense budget is being drawn down quickly.
New Business: 
FRCOG RE: Procurement Services for Bassett Road Bridge ($750) – The Highway Superintendent presented a professional service agreement, which would have the COG oversee the bid process for the Bassett Road Bridge Project. The contract would extend from May 8 until July 30, 2019. Matt put forth a motion to accept procurement services for the Bassett Road Bridge Project from the FRCOG.  Andrew seconded the motion, which the Board unanimously approved.

Highway Department Employee Resignation – David Hodges – The Town received a letter of resignation from David Hodges effective April 14, 2019.  Andrew met with the Highway Superintendent, Mark Shippee to discuss what to do going forward as this is the busy construction season for the highway department. Andrew said their plan was to create an evaluation system with specific benchmarks for new employees.  Matt commented on the high rate of turnover in the department in recent years.  He recommended a formal evaluation process. Andrew thought three and six-month reviews with regular check-ins between those reviews would be helpful so that employees had clear expectations of what was required. Benchmarks must be tangible, not subjective. The Board will look at the wage scale of the highway department in comparison to that of other area towns.  Board members will also review the job posting/advertisement in time for the next meeting. Terry pointed out that Shelburne’s postings do not require applicants to hold required licenses for the positions.  As a result, Shelburne assists with training, pay for the licenses, then sometimes employees leave. Matt suggested waiting until it is certain that new employees will work out, before committing to paying for licenses. The Board will continue this discussion at a subsequent meeting.
Tax Increment Financing Projects RE: Annual Reporting – Four businesses have been approved for TIFs. Part of the agreement is that the businesses submit annual reports summarizing their progress to the state and town. Ashfield Stone and the Greenfield Cooperative Bank have submitted annual reports yearly. However, neither the Sweetheart project nor the William Greene Woodshop project have submitted the required reports since the approval of their TIFs. Because the latter two projects have not received state support, the state has no financial stake, only the town is involved. The Sweetheart has not yet received any of the tax benefits, but Mr. Greene has received one year of tax relief. The Board will contact Mr. Greene to give him the opportunity to submit his annual report by June 30, 2019.  Should Mr. Greene fail to submit an annual report, the Board will vote to rescind the TIF.  Matt presented a motion authorizing the Chairman to notify William Green requesting that he file an annual report with both the Town and the State by June 30, 2019 or risk losing his tax incentive benefits. Andrew seconded the motion, which passes unanimously.
Board of Assessors RE: Vipassana Meditation Center – Payment in Lieu of Taxes – As a tax-exempt organization the meditation center is under no obligation to pay property taxes. Vipassana has been giving the town an annual $2,000 PILOT. At this time, the meditation center has property valued in the millions of dollars. The Assessors would like to meet with representatives of the Meditation Center to discuss the inequity of the annual payments in lieu of taxes. The Assessors asked whether the Select Board would like to participate in that discussion.  Both Matt and Andrew are willing to be involved in the discussion with the Mediation Center.

Muddy River Advisors, LLC Contract RE: Utility Appraisal - $7,500 – The contract as presented is consistent with the recent Town Meeting vote and with the expectations of the Board of Assessors. Terry indicated that the Consultant has received favorable references from other municipalities.  Matt put forth a motion authorizing the Select Board Chairman to sign the contract with Muddy River Advisors, LLC for appraisal of utilities.  Andrew seconded the motion, which passed unanimously. 
Correspondence: None
Any Other Business:
PRISM Energy Services RE: Billing Dispute – There is a dispute over the installation of (8) programmable thermostats in the Town Hall and costs for “engineering and mobilizing” for the thermostat project. Terry sent PRISM a series of documentation to prove that the Town did not request new programmable thermostats throughout Town Hall. The Board will await PRISM’s response.
Town Meeting Review RE: Bylaw Changes – Andrew said that the Planning Board used good judgement in withdrawing several of the proposed bylaw articles. The volume and complexity of the proposed changes was high. The Board agreed that the Planning Board and Zoning Board of Appeals must communicate, as there was clearly no agreement between the two boards concerning the proposed changes.  The draft of the proposed changes should have gone to Town Counsel before the public hearings. The Select Board will invite members of the ZBA and Planning Board to meet next month. 
Public Comment: None
Adjournment: Matt presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:10pm.  Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
